


[bookmark: _GoBack]A regular Meeting of the Board of Selectmen was held on Thursday January 5, 2017, at 7pm in the Francis O’Brien Meeting Room, 26 Bryant Street, Dedham, Massachusetts.   Present were:

Dennis J. Guilfoyle
Dennis J. Teehan
James A. MacDonald
Michael L. Butler
Brendan G. Keogh

Mr. Guilfoyle called the Meeting to order at 7:04 p.m.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Led by Mr. Guilfoyle.

DEDHAM CITIZENS - OPEN DISCUSSION	

None.

DISCUSSION & VOTE W/ TOWN ENGINEER, JASON MAMMONE RE: CHANGES TO SPEED LIMITS

Jason Mammone, Director of Engineering, was present before the Board.  Mr. Mammone stated that the discussion tonight is regarding the speed limit changes. Mr. Mammone informed the Board that last year the State passed a bill that a new section to Chapter 90, General Law, which is an opt in for Towns and cities that would like to make a reduction in the speed limit to one's statutory speed limit.  Mr. Mammone explained that the statutory speed limit is defined as the speed with which you can reasonably drive within certain zones.  The zones could be a highway, thickly settled residential area, school zone.  In these zones there is a certain miles per hour that you can drive and the zones are not posted. Mr. Mammone informed the Board that when you drive down the typical roadway in Dedham that does not have any speed signs, it falls under a statutory speed limit.  Mr. Mammone added that the statutory speed limit for Dedham is 30mph.  Mr. Mammone explained that section 17c allows the Board, without having to go through the rigorous speed regulation program and without any State authority, to reduce the statutory speed limit for residential, thickly settled areas of Town from 30mph to 25mph.  Mr. Mammone stated that there are a lot of communities in discussions about it and currently, Boston has theirs underway and it is going to start on January 9, 2017. Mr. Mammone added that a lot of communities are waiting to see how it goes.  Mr. Mammone explained that if the Board wishes to move forward with such an opt-in, he would have to work with Town Counsel to draft the necessary language to make the change in our traffic regulations as that is where this would have to reside to make it official.  The change would then come back in front of the Board for consideration and vote.  Mr. Mammone informed the Board that there are 2 ways to opt-in to section 17c.  The first being on a street by street basis or on a Town wide basis.  Mr. Mammone informed the Board that the State recommends a Town wide basis and he recommends a Town wide basis.  Mr. Mammone explained that enacting it Town wide basis reduces confusion as to which street has it and which street does not.  Mr. Mammone continued, saying that once it comes to the Board and this is voted and considered, a public notice goes into the paper and sits for 21 days to see if there is an appeal on the traffic regulation change. If there is no appeal, that is pretty much enacted.  Mr. Mammone would then have to send a copy of the new traffic regulations into the state to let them know that we opted in.  Mr. Mammone suggested that we might want to give a little more time to spread word throughout the Town via the newspaper, message boards and the website.  He then added that we might want to pick a date. It is easy to remember like the first of the month.  Mr. Mammone stated that is pretty much the process and asked if the Board had any questions.

Mr. MacDonald told Mr. Mammone that he appreciates him looking into it and for all his hard work. Mr. MacDonald added that it's a good thing and if there's no further discussion he would be willing to make a motion.

Dr. Teehan stated that being a public health employee, he is supportive of this because it has been showing to save lives below the speed limit. Dr. Teehan added that at some point we need to have a discussion about how to enforce this rule.  Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Mammone what effect he sees this happening on the Town.  

Mr. Laurie stated that when they have their transportation advisory committee meetings, people are concerned about speeding in the streets and ask if the speed limits can be lowered.  This change will help slow down the traffic in the neighborhoods.  

Mr. Keogh stated that he also thinks it's a good idea as many streets in Dedham have become cut through streets.

Mr. Butler thanked Mr. Mammone for the quick turnaround on this. Mr. Butler stated that when we say 25 mi. /h that it's not Town wide as there are a number of streets that have special speed regulations.  Mr. Butler added that the main thoroughfares will not be affected by this.

Mr. Mammone stated that Mr. Butler is correct in saying that.  Mr. Mammone added that streets like East, Milton and High already have special speed regulation in place already and those remain intact.  Mr. Mammone informed the Board that this will affect the residential streets in Town.  

Mr. MacDonald moved that the Board accept section 17c of Chapter 90 opting in for the Town wide approach; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Ms. Baker stated that last week the Board took an action regarding a proposed traffic regulation change for Depot Avenue.  Ms. Baker added that the Board had in front of them an e-mail from Mr. Mammone asking if you would modify that vote to declare this an emergency for public safety, which would allow us to get the signs up immediately.  Ms. Baker continued, saying, we would still put 21 day notice in the newspaper. But in the meantime, this will allow us to get the signs up.

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of Mr. Mammone's request; seconded by Mr. Butler. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE W/ ASSISTANT SUPERINTENDANT SAM RIPPIN RE: LIGHTING UPGRADES AT DHS

Sam Rippin, Assistant Superintendent of Dedham Schools and Jeff Bolduc, Director of Fine Arts, were present before the Board.  Mr. Rippin reminded the Board that it was not too long ago that he and Mr. Bolduc were before them with respect to a grant request which you generously funded.  That request was largely to address, also in the auditorium, projection and sound for primarily Town meeting but also for other theatrical events.  Mr. Rippin added that they were also able to address projection at the Dedham Middle School and also at the Avery school. Mr. Rippin continued, saying that upgrading projection and sound has made the need for lighting upgrade noticeable. Mr. Rippin stated what the Board has before them is a request to address that.  

Mr. Bolduc stated that this is really the final piece.  Mr. Bolduc added that a few years ago they replaced all the curtains, as well as the sound and projection.  Mr. Bolduc continued, saying that they also brought the facility up to code as far as the hearing disability codes.  Mr. Bolduc stated that their hope is to turn things over to an LED system, which would not only fix many of the lighting problems, the system would draw significantly less power and the bulbs will last a lot longer.  Mr. Bolduc added that is extremely hard and expensive to find replacement bulbs.  Mr. Bolduc informed the Board that the more they look into going into an LED format with the overhead and the spotlights will also cut down on heat.  Mr. Bolduc believes that this upgrade is the last piece they need to look at as we’ve taken care of everything else.

Mr. MacDonald stated that he's glad to see that a professional was hired to help with this proposal.  Mr. MacDonald added that he appreciated the description given to the Board as it was well thought out, is very much-needed and is good plan.

Mr. Butler stated that this was a terrific description of the proposal.  Mr. Butler asked Mr. Bolduc and Mr. Rippin if there are any rebates available from Eversource for this kind of project.

Mr. Rippin answered that there is potential for that and they will go after any such available rebates.

Mr. Bolduc informed the Board that the company that has given them these initial quotes has mentioned that as the project moves forward, that will be part of their proposal.

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of the $80,000 grant from cable money to support the upgrades to the High School auditorium; seconded by Mr. Butler. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Rippin stated that the next item has to do with a request that the Board designate a category of employee, namely traffic directors, to give them special municipal employee status. Mr. Rippin went on to explain that the nature of a traffic director’s job is that they work before school and at the end of the day, and this leaves a pocket of time in between.  Mr. Rippin added that this pocket of time lines up nicely, with most part-time jobs in food service. Mr. Rippin continued, saying that a few people have expressed interest and it would be nice for them to have the opportunity, but under the ethics laws, unless this position is categorized that way they are precluded from holding these jobs.  Mr. Rippin informed the Board that such jobs are routinely less than 20 hours a week.  The traffic director positions are starting at eight-ish in the morning and three-ish in the afternoon and the need from the food service department is roughly 10 AM to 1 PM. Mr. Rippin added that this is a unique situation and he has worked with Miriam Johnson, Human Resources Director, and spoken with the ethics Commission and this is the direction they've given him.  Mr. Rippin stated that he has spoken with Nancy Baker, Assistant Town Manager, as well and is asking for the Board's approval.  

Ms. Baker informed the Board that they have to accept the exemption under 268A, section 20D.  

Dr. Teehan asked, if a traffic director is working less than 20 hours a week and work another 15 to 20 hours a week doing food service, would that change their ability to get benefits and would there be an additional cost to the Town.  

Mr. Rippin answered that they would be eligible for benefits if the Town would offer them that choice. Mr. Rippin added that given the pay scale of both of these jobs the employee might not take the benefit as it would be cost prohibitive or have a spouse that already has health benefits.  Mr. Rippin continued, saying that the employee would be eligible.  

Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Rippin if he envisioned this being impactful.  Dr. Teehan added that if it's only a couple of people it is not likely to have considerable impact but it is something that merits consideration.

Mr. MacDonald stated that this is not specific to the individuals but to the position.

Mr. Rippin stated to the category.

Mr. MacDonald stated that this would designate all Traffic Directors Special Municipal Employees and asked if there is anything else that would fall under this category for these employees.  Mr. MacDonald asked if these were union positions.

Mr. Rippin answered that in respect to their work as a food service worker, yes that is under a collective bargaining agreement.  Mr. Rippin continued, saying that the traffic directors do have an agreement but they represent themselves.  Mr. Rippin added that the food service workers are represented by the MTA, Dedham Education Association.  

Mr. MacDonald stated that he has no problem approving it he's just bringing up the possibility of changing someone's description could affect other things.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked if the traffic directors fall under Chief D'Entremont.

Mr. Rippin answered that school works in tandem with the Police Department and the Safety Officer but the traffic directors are the school's employees.

Mr. Butler stated that the health insurance costs, the OPEB costs and retirement costs are all born but Town and not in the school budget. Mr. Butler added that he's curious to know what the estimated incremental impact of this change is.

Mr. Rippin responded that if somebody takes a single plan and the Town pays 80%, that's about $5000 a year.  Mr. Rippin added that in respect to Town retirement his understanding, as it stands right now, is they would be covered by OBRA. Mr. Rippin continued, saying that even when they're in both jobs.  

Mr. Rippin stated that is in lieu of Social Security.  

Mr. Butler stated that per person, the cost is $5000 to $14,000 for health insurance, when they are active, there's no cost associated with them for retirement benefits.  Mr. Butler asked what the amount the Town has to set aside as part of the normal costs for OPEB which is health insurance for people who have earned credit when they retire.

Mr. Rippin answered, so if somebody worked their entire career and retired but were not part of the Town's retirement program, he doesn't believe the Town has any liability postretirement.

Mr. Kern stated he would answer the same way.

Mr. Butler stated that as he understands it, if he votes to approve this tonight, the Town has money in the budget to pay the extra insurance costs for two people, which could be an incremental zero dollars to an incremental $28,000.

Mr. Kern stated, for the rest of this year.

Mr. Butler answered correct, and for next year and beyond.

Mr. Guilfoyle pointed out that for people in this situation, it would be almost a whole salary.

Mr. Rippin stated that it would be a substantial percentage.

Dr. Teehan stated that sometimes little changes in the budget, especially when it comes to the schools, have been very controversial in the past.  Dr. Teehan added that he would like to hear from some of the school committee members that are in attendance to get their opinion.  

Susan Butler Walko, School Committee Chair, stated that they do support the hiring of such employees.  Ms. Butler Walko added that no matter what we do, it will increase some part of the budget.   Ms. Butler Walko continued, saying that they have some traffic directors that have expressed interest in the food service positions.  We know that they are good workers who are dedicated to the schools, so we support these hirings.  Ms. Butler Walko continued, saying that as these positions need to be filled, they will not add to the budget.

Mr. Rippin stated that it's not salary expense, but the fact that because the person will be doing two jobs it will trigger their eligibility for insurance.

Dr. Teehan added that there is the possibility of hope have been pension as well.

Mr. Rippin stated that at the end of the day, by virtue of you approving this, people who do these two jobs would be eligible for health insurance. They do not have to take it but if they do there would be an incremental cost to the Town's budget. Mr. Rippin added that he thinks it's still worthwhile because as was said before, these are people who are good employees with good work ethics and Greenough were going to get. 

Ms. Butler Walko stated that they do have employees that do not take the insurance.  

Mr. Butler summarized, that the potential incremental cost, per person, ranges from $0 to $5000 to $14000.  Mr. Butler added that based on comments from people who are familiar with the situation, the odds are that the cost will be zero, or close to zero. Mr. Butler stated that this has no impact on the pension cost or the OPEB cost.  Mr. Butler continued, saying that these employees are only eligible for health insurance if they decide to take it.  Mr. Butler stated that in his 10 years on the Board, it is never been presented with this combination, so that is why we are exploring.

Mr. MacDonald asked Mr. Rippin, based on the hours, are these positions, individually or collectively, eligible for unemployment at the end of the school year.

Mr. Rippin stated that the short answer is we make sure it's not because we file what is called a reasonable assurance letter, which states that someone has a reasonable assurance of a job.  Receiving this letter basically disqualifies one from collecting unemployment.  

Mr. MacDonald asked Mr. Rippin if in the past couple of years if any traffic directors or food service employees collected unemployment.

Mr. Rippin responded that he has not seen it.

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of the designation of Special Municipal Employees; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE WITH DAN O’NEIL RE: REQUEST FOR FUN RUN (MARCH 12, 2017)

Mr. O'Neil was present before the Board.  Mr. O'Neil stated that he is looking for permission to hold another Fun Run in East Dedham, which will raise money for the Boston Celtics Shamrock Foundation and will also help fund his marathon fundraiser.  Mr. O'Neil added that it will be the same 2 mile course run in the past.

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of Mr. O'Neil's request; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: REQUEST FOR COMMON VICTUALLER FROM BLUE RIBBON BARBECUE, 350 WASHINGTON STREET

Ron Stoloff, co-owner of Blue Ribbon Barbecue, was present before the Board. Mr. Stoloff stated that they currently have two brick-and-mortar restaurants.  One being Arlington and the other being in West Newton. Mr. Stoloff added that they are looking to expand to their third location at 350 Washington St. here in Dedham.  Mr. Stoloff continued, saying that this would be the first Blue Ribbon that will have substantial seating.  They're looking to have around 50+ seats, patterned after a Chipotle or Panera.

Mr. Butler thanked Mr. Stoloff for coming to Dedham.  Mr. Butler stated that from time to time over the years, the Board has received complaints from neighbors, regarding restaurants in Dedham who are not adequately controlling their smoke or odor.

Mr. Stoloff stated that he's been at this for over 20 years and have never had any complaints.

Mr. MacDonald thanked Mr. Stoloff for selecting Dedham to expand his business, and asked him to explain why he chose Dedham.  

Mr. Stoloff stated that they have had their eye on Dedham for quite a while.  Mr. Stoloff added that over the past few years he's been excited by the uptick in interest in the efforts to make Dedham a more comfortable place to do business.  Mr. Stoloff continued, saying that Dedham Square has a rejuvenated feeling to it and we see a very positive environment for a restaurant that does things that are little exciting and different than normal.

Mr. MacDonald stated that BBQ places all across the country offer beer but neither of your stores do.

Mr. Stoloff informed the Board that they made a very conscious decision early on that in bringing barbecue out to the burbs, they decided to make it more family-friendly.  Mr. Stoloff added that another decision he made early on was that they would make their money on the quality of their food and not on beer and wine.

Mr. Keogh asked Mr. Stoloff how many seats the restaurant will have.

Mr. Stoloff answered between 50 and 60 depending on the final configuration of the seating versus equipment needs they have.

Mr. Keogh asked how many employees would work at this new restaurant.

Mr. Stoloff answered about 30 to 40 employees.

Dr. Teehan moved approval of the request for a Common Victualler license for Blue Ribbon Barbecue, 350 Washington St.;  Seconded by Mr. MacDonald.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Stoloff when he thinks the restaurant will open.

Mr. Stoloff answered that they were looking at April at this point.

On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE REGARDING REQUEST FOR A CHANGE OF MANAGER FROM PEPPER DINING, INC. D/B/A CHILI’S GRILL & BAR, 930 PROVIDENCE HIGHWAY

Mr. MacDonald recused himself as this matter will eventually go before the ABCC.

Michael Brangwynne, an attorney with the business address of 6 Beacon St., Suite, Boston.  Mr. Brangwynne stated that he is present on behalf of Pepper Dining, d/b/a Chili’s, who has applied to change the manager at the Dedham location to Sean Leonard.  Mr. Brangwynne informed the Board that Mr. Leonard has an extensive history with Chili’s and is actually an area director with them but is spending a lot of time at this location.  Mr. Brangwynne stated that they are in a bit of transition as the restaurant is unfortunately closing in the not-too-distant future, most likely this month.

Mr. Leonard stated January 17.

Mr. Brangwynne stated that Chili’s wants to remain in compliance with their licenses.  Mr. Brangwynne added that Mr. Leonard will answer any questions you may have.

Mr. Keogh asked if they could explain why Chili’s is closing
 
Mr. Leonard gave some background, stating he has been with Chili’s for 20 years.  Mr. Leonard added that Chili’s has had a 25 year relationship with the Town of Dedham, we are not very happy to be leaving the Town.  Mr. Leonard continued, saying that they were prepared 9 years ago to become part of Legacy Place, building a brand-new facility.  Mr. Leonard stated that this difficult partner in a landlord next-door.  For the last year to year to a year and a half, they have been on a month-to-month lease.  Mr. Leonard added that Chili’s has tried extensively to get back into a 15 or 20 year lease and invested upwards of half million dollars but the family cannot agree on a lease. 

Mr. Butler moved approval of the request that Sean Leonard be named new manager at Pepper Dining, Inc. d/b/a Chili’s grill & Bar, 930 Providence Highway; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, abstained.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: DELEGATIONOF APPOINTING AUTHORITY FOR MASTER PLAN STEERING COMMITTEE RE: STUDY OF DEDHAM SQUARE

Ms. Baker informed all that this agenda item will be deferred to the next Board meeting.

ACTION BY THE BOARD

REQUEST FROM DEDHAM HISTORICAL SOCIETY FOR 1 DAY LIQUOR LICENSE, 1/27/17

Dr. Teehan moved approval; seconded by Mr. Butler.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes.

REQUEST FOR DEDHAM COUNTRY DAY SCHOOL FOR THEIR 66TH ANNUAL FAIR, SATURDAY MAY 6TH, A COMMON VICTUALLER LICENSE, TRANSCIENT VENDOR LICENSE AND A PARKING BAN FRON 8AM TO 5PM

Dr. Teehan moved approval; seconded by Mr. Butler.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes.

ACCEPTANCE OF GIFTS

$1000 GIFT FROM SAINT PAUL’S CHURCH TO THE COUNCIL ON AGING 

Mr. Keogh moved approval; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes.

$300 GIFT FROM THE FAIRBANKS GARDEN CLUB TO ENDICOTT ESTATE

Dr. Teehan moved approval; seconded by Mr. Butler.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes.

$1000 GIFT TO THE ENVIRONMENTAL DEPARTMENT FROM THE DEDHAM LAND TRUST FOR THE DEDHAM HERITAGE RAIL TRAIL

Mr. MacDonald moved approval; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  

Susan Butler spoke to the Board, stating that she's a vocal opponent of the Rail Trail and has questions as to why the Board would be accepting any gifts towards that Rail Trail.  Ms. Butler asked the Board what is the status of the rail trial. 

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that the Town has accepted donations before with the understanding if it doesn't go through the money would be returned and then deferred to Mr. Kern for comment.

Mr. Kern stated that would be up to the bodies in position to make a decision as to whether they would return the money.  Mr. Kern added that he does not think it is inappropriate to accept gifts.  People give gifts to communities for things they are just supporting all different stages of development the Rail Trail is proceeding on a pretty typical path in terms of evaluating whether it's feasible.  

Ms. Butler stated that she does not understand why the Town is accepting funds if we don't even know where we stand with the Rail Trail.

Mr. Kern informed all that there are a number of ways to fund a feasibility study. There are communities that have applied for state grants, and received them and there are there are communities that have funded them themselves.  Mr. Kern stated that Dedham was a combination of mostly private money. 

Ms. Butler stated that as an abutter, she would ask for better communication and more transparency when it comes to the Rail Trail. Ms. Butler asked the Board what the Town is doing on behalf of the Rail Trail, to get funds for the Rail Trail, knowing that there are dozens of abutters that do not support this.  Ms. Butler asked that when groups or individuals come forward to make donations to the Rail Trail, that the Town define what that money is going towards.


Ms. Baker stated that the donations are a gift and there is a gift account for the Rail Trail for any accepted funds to date.  Ms. Baker added that this gift account is totally separate from the Town budget.  Money remains in the gift account to be spent for the purposes for which it was donated. Ms. Baker informed all that most times you see these gifts come at the end of the calendar year.  

Ms. Butler stated that she would ask the Town to notify her who is making these donations and how much money is in that gift account.  

Ms. Baker informed all that any gift that comes to the Town has to be put in front of the Board for acceptance and is always an agenda item.  Ms. Baker added that one can make a request to find out how much is in a gift account. 

Ms. Butler asked the Board why she had to do all the work by calling, email and reaching out to get information.  Ms. Butler added said it would be nice if the information was pushed to her.  


Dr. Teehan stated, with the Reynolds Brothers came in here and asked the Board to start informing them about everything we do.  Dr. Teehan added that everything they do here is public record and it's all on a posted agenda.  Dr. Teehan continued, saying that we just got a new website, and everything is on that website.  Dr. Teehan stated that nothing happens in here that is not available to the public.  


Mr. Guilfoyle stated we're going to look at the feasibility study and then it's going to go back to Town meeting.  Mr. Guilfoyle added that there are no secrets here with this Board and once all the facts are in, we are going to lay it on the table for everybody to see. Mr. Guilfoyle continued, saying that there will probably be multiple meetings where this will be aired out.

Dr. Teehan stated that in the end it is going to play out on Town Meeting floor.  Dr. Teehan added that whatever we or anyone else does it is going to come down to Town Meeting.  

Ms. Butler stated that she hopes that is sooner rather than later.

Mr. Kern stated that these gifts are not solicited by anyone in official positions and there are gifts given to other elements of Town government as well.

Mr. Butler stated that his initial reaction was to not accept it, as there are no expenditures foreseen. Mr. Butler added that they do have years of precedent of accepting donations to the Town for which no foreseeable expenditures exist. For example, the Town has received money from people in support of a senior center and that money accumulated in an account. Mr. Butler continued, saying that after failed attempts this money finally became useful.  Mr. Butler stated that the Town has selected a website that they hope will allow them to do a better job pushing specific information, to specific individuals.  Mr. Butler stated that he's going to vote accept this gift with the understanding that it may be returned.  Mr. Butler added that as far as he knows or no further expenditures planned for the feasibility study.

On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DRAINLAYER LICENSE RENEWALS

Colantuoni Brothers
Susi & DiMascio
P.J. Hayes

Ms. Baker informed the Board that they have three renewal applications for Drain Layer Licenses, all being recommended by the Engineering Department.  

Mr. MacDonald moved approval; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

MEETING MINUTE APPROVAL

November 7, 2016 & December 28, 2016

Mr. Butler moved approval; seconded by Mr. MacDonald.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

FOLLOW-UP DISCUSSION RE: GONZALEZ FIELD

Dan Hart, Parks and Recreation Commissioner, John Maida, Chairman of the Board and Bob Stanley, Director, Parks and Recreation, were present before the Board.  Mr. Hart stated that the Board has in front of them an e-mail from Pat McGuire from Activitas, which contains five options as far as the lower lot (the lot along High and East Streets) is concerned.  Mr. Hart added that it was brought to their attention that there are currently two entrances/exits to the lot. Would the option of going to one be acceptable under the current regulations of the Town and zoning and also would it improve or add additional parking spots to it.  Mr. Hart continued, saying that the first schematic shows the existing lot and how it is laid out.  Mr. Hart added that it is an odd shaped lot/parcel, which currently has 43 spaces.  Without any additional financing they're looking to keep the 43 spaces with minimal reorganization of the lot.  Mr. Hart added that the third schematic shows the elimination of the High Street curb cut.  Mr. Hart stated doing that only really gained you one additional space. Mr. Hart continued, saying that if you eliminate the High Street entrance and shift the East Street entrance. It gives us a net loss of two parking spots.  Mr. Hart stated that the last schematic shows a full redesign which would add a lot more green space and a lot more of the storm water management.  Mr. Hart added that this would add more green space and make it more parklike and add an entranceway or gateway up to Gonzalez field from Dedham Square.  Mr. Hart pointed out that we would lose nine parking spots doing this.  Mr. Hart stated that by adding the upper lot there is a net increase to any of these options.  Mr. Hart informed all that the Parks and Recreation Commission moved forward and put in a capital request for the upper parking lot addition to the Gonzalez field project. Mr. Hart added that they did not move forward with any request as far as the lower lot is concerned as we felt there was not a positive response from the Board.  Mr. Hart also mentioned the jurisdiction issue, whether Parks and Recreation should be putting it in or not.  Mr. Hart asked the Board to let them know if there's something they should be doing to address the lower lot.

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Hart is expecting to change the lower lot, at this point.

Mr. Hart answered that the only change would be along the Gonzalez edge of the parking lot and we will reconfigure that not losing any parking spaces, but adding a pathway along the edge of the parking lot.  Mr. Hart added that they would probably redefine the handicap parking spots that are in that area.

Mr. Butler informed all that his concern is that we keep the current number parking spaces for the businesses across the Street and also there seems to be a number of days when Dedham Square is quite busy.  Mr. Butler stated that, regarding storm water, he wonders if the changes proposed for Gonzalez field would trigger any changes to the design of the lower lot might require changes by the Conservation Committee or the Planning Board for storm water.

Mr. Hart informed the Board that with the addition of the upper lot, there will be some storm water and planning that will need to be done.  

Mr. Butler informed all that he supports retaining the 43 spaces that we have there and he also endorses the additional spaces up top by Staples.   Mr. Butler added that he certainly will be one to endorse request this for capital as well.

Mr. Kern stated that Mr. Hart did want the Board’s consensus regarding the lower lot.  

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that the Board is very concerned about keeping the 43 spaces intact.  Mr. Guilfoyle added that he does not believe the Board is ready to make a decision on this lot, at this time.  Mr. Guilfoyle continued, saying that he supports the upper lot as he thinks it's the right thing to do.  

Mr. MacDonald stated that based on what was just presented, he's looking at the second schematic and would support that layout.

Mr. Hart stated that option two is what is currently planned, without loss of any spaces.

Mr. MacDonald stated that personally he has no problem supporting option number two and maintaining the spaces.  Mr. MacDonald added that in order to move forward with this project and getting whatever modifications have to be done to the lower lot, and to get the project done together, make sense to him.

Dr. Teehan stated that he actually supports option five and feels that it would look the best aesthetically.  Dr. Teehan added that yes, he would lose a few spaces, but we'd be gaining 20 spaces up top. Dr. Teehan continued, saying that 98% of the time there's ample parking in the lot.  Dr. Teehan stated that he believes the Board make a decision that works for 365 days, not for couple days. Dr. Teehan stated that he believes option five within best but the park and the aesthetic of the area. Dr. Teehan added that it's between option two and five but he tends to side more with five.  Dr. Teehan stated it is probably best that the Board takes time to digest this information and discuss it.

Mr. Keogh asked for an opinion regarding the parking spaces.  Is it overflowing and affecting the businesses.

Mr. Maida stated that he believes Dr. Teehan was correct in his assessment where parking is an issue on only a few Saturdays in the parking lot up top is can alleviate that.  Mr. Maida informed all that there are two gaining 30 spots up top, not 20.  

Mr. Keogh asked if people are using the Staples parking lot when there is no parking closer to Gonzalez field.

Mr. Maida answered yes.

Mr. Hart informed the Board that a number of years ago, the landlord raised quite a large objection to using this parking spaces in the Staples lot and that was prior to the auto parts store being in there.  

Mr. Butler stated that in situations like this he always asks himself what we want to help him make an informed decision.  Mr. Butler added that he recommends a couple Park and rec's Commissioners go door-to-door and show the businesses the schematics.  Mr. Butler added that they should share the comments from this Board and your own Board regarding how Saturdays would be impacted. Mr. Butler asked if they had spoken with the individual business owners yet.

Mr. Maida answered that they have not as of yet but, but they did send letters for a public discussion when they first proposed everything.  

Mr. MacDonald suggested that the Town's Economic Director should be helping out.  Mr. MacDonald reminded all that they just voted to approve a Common Victualler license for a 50 seat restaurant in Dedham Square.  Mr. MacDonald continued, saying that they have two new restaurants opening up in Dedham Square; Horse Thieves Tavern and Oscars.  Mr. MacDonald asked where they will all park.  Mr. MacDonald added that he believes this is the Town issue and not just the Park and Rec's issue.  

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that for the most part, you have the blessing from this Board for the upper parking lot and the lower parking lot is to be determined.  

Mr. Hart stated that one thing that did come out of the December meeting, is to let the professionals deal with it.  Mr. Hart added that they have included the funding for the upper lot as the number one item in this year’s capital request.  Mr. Hart asked if they should follow along and go through the capital request, or is there another option like Mr. MacDonald’s suggestion of a Special Town meeting. Mr. Hart informed all that they are planning on possibly going out for bids in February, and asked how we approach that if we have to wait until Town meeting to know if we have the upper parking lot funding.

Mr. MacDonald stated that what he actually was suggesting was a special Town meeting the day of the annual Town meeting.  If we do this, the project can be funded in this year’s budget, whereas if it's in the annual Town meeting you're looking at next year's fiscal budget.

Mr. Kern stated that that is certainly a technique we could use we probably all need to go over the calendar to make sure we are on the same page. Mr. Kern added that they can talk this through when we get into capital budget season. Mr. Kern continued, saying that he can think of any way to do it faster than what Mr. MacDonald suggested.  

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kern informed all that the Council on Aging Director, Laura Leventhal, has given her notice that she intends to retire effective at the end of this month. Mr. Kern added that Ms. Leventhal served the Town in two different stints totaling six years and obviously she was big part of the significant effort over the last 24 months programming the senior center that will exist in the former Ames school.  Mr. Kern continued, saying that we think her for all of her service.   Mr. Kern stated that for to the process of hiring someone can take us into the next period.  The position is posted and the closing date for applications or letters of interest, is January 17.  

Mr. Kern informed all that Capital Expenditures Committee meetings start Monday there will be at least three.

Mr. Kern stated that the entire Town went live on MUNIS for payroll this week and it has appeared to go very well.  This was thanks to the effort by numerous individuals in our finance and HR departments and their counterparts at the school.  Mr. Kern added that this is probably the single most difficult day in a conversion of financial software.  Mr. Kern informed all that the Town has had two big milestones in the MUNIS conversion, one being A/P, purchasing, requisitions and paying vendors and also payroll. Mr. Kern continued, saying that we are also using the new budget module to set the budget.  

Mr. Kern informed all there was a soft rollout of the new website, which is been under development for it a while. Mr. Kern stated that one of the reasons they chose the firm that they did was they were impressed with their presentation of smartphones and tablets.  Mr. Kern added that this will obviously be a continuous effort to update and populate the website, particularly our online bill paying capabilities. Mr. Kern recognized the efforts of Lisa Bazinet, John Sisson and Doreen LaBrecque.  

OLD/NEW BUSINESS

Mr. MacDonald stated that he would like to publicly acknowledge all e-mails they've been getting from the supporters of the library.  Mr. MacDonald added that he would like to thank Chairman Guilfoyle for organizing the Toys for Tots event, along with the other Selectmen and the Town Managers Office, as well as the Dedham Housing Authority. Mr. MacDonald continued, saying that he would like to recognize three individuals that go above and beyond during the holiday season; Russ Poole, Chuck DelloIocono and of course the Cushman family.  Mr. MacDonald stated that they're behind the scenes to bring a lot of joy and happiness.  Mr. MacDonald added that at a future meeting he would like to formally acknowledge the work that they do.  Mr. MacDonald pointed out that our new Dedham fire truck, ladder 1 is now in service. 

Mr. Butler stated that the Board did get an e-mail from a resident saying that with the change in the website, the communication that previously existed between the Rec Department, the Town and the Clippers swim team, was interrupted. Mr. Butler asked Mr. Kern, and a situation like that, who people should be contacting.

Mr. Kern answered, Lisa Bazinet and John Sisson.

Dr. Teehan stated that he is really looking forward to starting the campaign to engage Dedham voters on the (CPA) Community Preservation Act, which was passed at Town meeting in November.  Dr. Teehan added that they are having a meeting on Saturday morning at 9 AM at the Dedham Square Coffeehouse.  Dr. Teehan continued, saying that this gives a chance to sit down and talk about how to begin the campaign.  Dr. Teehan stated that they will be working on drafting the ballot question and look forward to getting the message out as to why this is a great thing for Dedham.  Dr. Teehan stated that he asked Mr. Kern to leave a placeholder in the Capital Improvement Budget for a little bit of money to look at the Wetland By-Law the right way.  Dr. Teehan informed all that he met with the Review Committee a few times and it has become apparent to him is that this is a really complicated issue.  Each Town in the Commonwealth handles things differently.  Dr. Teehan stated that he wants to make sure that we are doing the right thing to protect our wetland resources.  Dr. Teehan added that he wants to make sure that when someone buys a house in Dedham and it is in a wetland buffer zone that we are doing right by them.  To do this we have to make sure that this is done professionally and done right.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that he had the honor of celebrating two lives today.  One being Ed McHugh, a former Marine and a longtime member of Post 18, and Bill Carney, also a longtime resident of Dedham.

Mr. MacDonald moved to adjourn the Meeting; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:46PM.

The next Meeting is scheduled for Thursday, January 19, 2017 at 7p.m.  This is to certify that the above is a true and accurate record of the Minutes of the Board of Selectmen’s Meeting held on January 5, 2017, which minutes were approved on February 16, 2017.

		
________________________
Dennis Guilfoyle – Chairman   
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